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1                           (Whereupon, proceedings were

2                            had which are herein transcribed.)

3     JUDGE DOLAN:   By the direction and authority of the

4 Illinois Commerce Commission, I call Docket No. 13-0553,

5 Illinois Commerce Commission on its own motion versus

6 Commonwealth Edison Company, in the investigation on its own, of

7 tariffs approved in Docket No. 13-0386.  Will the parties

8 identify themselves for the record?

9     MS. CARDONI:  On behalf the Staff of the Illinois Commerce

10 Commission, Jessica Cardoni, John Feeley, and Kelly Turner,

11 160 North LaSalle, Suite C-800, Chicago, Illinois, 60601.

12     MR. BERNET:  On behalf of the defendant, Commonwealth

13 Edison, Richard Bernet, 10 South Dearborn, Suite 4900, Chicago,

14 60603.

15     MR. RIPPIE:  And also on behalf of Commonwealth Edison,

16 Glenn, two Ns, Rippie, R-i-p-p-i-e, 350 West Hubbard Street,

17 Chicago, 60654.

18     MR. O'BRIEN:  On behalf the People of the State of Illinois,

19 Karen Lusson, L-u-s-s-o-n, and Timothy O'Brian, Office of the

20 Illinois Attorney General, 100 West Randolph, Floor 1100,

21 Chicago, Illinois, 60611.

22     MS. HICKS:  On behalf the Citizens Utility Board, Christie

23 Hicks, 309 West Washington, Suite 800, Chicago, Illinois 60606.

24     JUDGE DOLAN:   Let the record reflect that we have no

25 additional appearances, and we are ready to call our first
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1 witness.

2     MS. CARDONI:  Staff calls Richard Bridal, II.

3 WHEREUPON:

4                      RICHARD W. BRIDAL, II,

5 called as a witness herein, having been first duly sworn, was

6 examined and testified as follows:

7                            EXAMINATION

8 BY MS. CARDONI:

9     Q    Please state your full name for the record and spell

10 your last name?

11     A    Richard W. Bridal, II, B-r-i-d-a-l.

12     Q    Who is your employer, and what is your business

13 address?

14     A    Illinois Commerce Commission, 527 East Capital Avenue,

15 Springfield, Illinois, 62701.

16     Q    What is your position at the Illinois Commerce

17 Commission?

18     A    I am an accountant in the accounting department of the

19 Financial Analysis Division.

20     Q    Did you prepare written exhibits for submittal in this

21 proceeding?

22     A    I did.

23     Q    Do you have before you a document marked for

24 identification as ICC Staff Exhibit No. 1.0 consisting of a

25 cover page table of contents, seven pages of the narrative
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1 testimony, attachments A, B, and C, and is entitled, The Direct

2 Testimony of Richard W Bridal, II?

3     A    Yes.

4     Q    Did you prepare that document for presentation in this

5 matter?

6     A    Yes.

7     Q    Do you also have before you a document marked for

8 identification as ICC Staff Exhibit 2.0 consisting of three

9 pages of narrative testimony and entitled, the Rebuttal

10 Testimony of Richard Bridal, II?

11     A    Yes.

12     Q    Did you prepare that document for presentation in this

13 matter?

14     A    Yes.

15     Q    And, finally, do you have before you a document marked

16 for identification as Staff Exhibit 3.0 consisting of five pages

17 of narrative testimony and entitled, the Surrebuttal Testimony

18 of Richard W. Bridal, II?

19     A    Yes.

20     Q    Did you prepare that document for presentation in this

21 matter?

22     A    Yes.

23     Q    Do you have any corrections to make to Staff Exhibits

24 1.0, 2.0, or 3.0?

25     A    No.
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1     Q    Is the information contained in ICC Staff Exhibits 1.0,

2 2.0, and 3.0 true and correct to the best of your knowledge?

3     A    Yes.

4     Q    And if I were to ask the same questions as set forth in

5 ICC Staff Exhibits 1.0, 2.0, and 3.0, would your responses be

6 the same today?

7     A    Yes.

8      MS. CARDONI:  Your Honor, I move for admission into

9 evidence of ICC Staff Exhibits 1.0, 2.0, and 3.0 including

10 attachments A, B, and C to 1.0.  I note for the record these

11 documents were filed on E-Docket on October 11, October 17, and

12 October 22, 2013.

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objections?

14      MR. RIPPIE:  No, your Honor.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  Staff Exhibits 1.0, A, B, and C, will be

16 admitted into the record, and Staff Exhibits 2.0 and 3.0 will be

17 admitted into the record.

18      MS. CARDONI:  Thank you.

19      JUDGE DOLAN:   Mr. Bridal, I understand there is no

20 questions from anybody else.  We were trying to get a

21 clarification, and I apologize if you -- you probably don't have

22 the -- do you have the testimony of Ms. Pittman with you by any

23 chance?

24      THE WITNESS:  Yes, I do.

25      JUDGE DOLAN:  On the bottom of Page 18, Line 377, the
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1 question is in Docket No. 13-0318, a Staff witness claimed that

2 WACC, W-a-c-c, need not be grossed up to account for the effects

3 of income taxes because, by definition, the reconciliation

4 amount is the difference between the two revenue requirements.

5 Each of these requirements was already grossed up for taxes,

6 thus the result in reconciliation amount itself was already

7 grossed up for taxes.

8          And then it says, is this correct, that the

9 reconciliation process already is taking tax costs into account?

10 We did not see any response from you in any of your subsequent

11 testimony.  Has your opinion changed from reading her response

12 there?                                                    THE

13 WITNESS:  No, your Honor.  I believe I may have addressed this

14 in my own direct testimony.                          JUDGE

15 DOLAN:  Page 3 starting at 157?                           THE

16 WITNESS:  Yes, your Honor.  Here is where I'm explaining that

17 the reconciliation amount itself is the difference between two

18 grossed up revenue requirements, so that reconciliation amount

19 itself is also grossed up.  So taking that grossed-up

20 reconciliation amount times an interest rate, which you have one

21 grossed-up interest amount, I believe Page 4, the question at

22 Line 69 going through the answer at 78 also speaks towards this,

23 and on Line 77 to 78 I state, as such, no additional adjustment

24 for taxes is necessary for the WACC interest rate.

25      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  That was in response to her -- since
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1 you didn't do it on your rebuttal or surrebuttal, that answers

2 our question then.  Thank you.  Any other questions?

3      MS. CARDONI:  No.

4      JUDGE DOLAN:  Then you are excused, Mr. Bridal.  Thank you.

5      MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor, the only other witness that was

6 scheduled for cross examination is Commonwealth Edison witness,

7 Christine Brinkman.  She is in the room, and the Company would

8 call her at this time.

9      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

10                      CHRISTINE BRINKMAN

11 WHEREUPON

12 called as a witness herein, having been first duly sworn, was

13 examined and testified as follows:

14                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

15 BY MR. RIPPIE:

16     Q    Good afternoon.  Can you please state and spell your

17 full name for the record?

18     A    Christine Brinkman, B-r-i-n-k-m-a-n.

19     Q    Did you prepare or cause to have prepared under your

20 direction and control narrative testimony that has been

21 designated --

22      JUDGE DOLAN:   Let me swear her in.

23      MR. RIPPIE:  Thank you, your Honor.  I apologize.  That

24 drill is ringing in my mind.

25                           (Witness sworn.)
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1      JUDGE DOLAN:  You may proceed.

2      MR. RIPPIE:  Let me try that again.

3 BY MR. RIPPIE:

4     Q    Did you prepare or have prepared under your direction

5 and control narrative testimony for submission to the Illinois

6 Commerce Commission that has been marked Commonwealth Edison

7 Exhibit 1.0 corrected together with five exhibits numbered 1.01

8 through 1.05?

9     A    I did.

10     Q    Do you have any further additions or corrections that

11 you wish to make to that testimony at this time?

12     A    No.

13     Q    If I were to ask you the same questions that appeared

14 on Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 1.0 corrected including those

15 questions that reference the attached exhibits, would you give

16 me the same answers today?

17     A    Yes.

18     Q    Did you also prepare or have prepared under your

19 direction and control rebuttal narrative testimony for

20 submission to the Illinois Commerce Commission?

21     A    Yes.

22     Q    Is that testimony designated Commonwealth Edison

23 Exhibit 3.0?

24     A    Yes.

25     Q    Do you have any additions or corrections to make to
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1 Exhibit 3.0 at this time?

2     A    No.

3     Q    If I were to ask you the same questions as appear on

4 Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 3.0, would you give the same answers

5 today?

6     A    Yes.

7     Q    Ms. Brinkman, did you also prepare or have prepared

8 under your direction and control surrebuttal testimony for

9 submission to the Commission in this docket?

10     A    Yes.

11     Q    Is that testimony designated Commonwealth Edison

12 Exhibit 4.0?

13     A    Yes.

14     Q    Do you have any additions or corrections to make to

15 Exhibit 4?

16     A    No.

17     Q    If I were to ask you the same questions as appear in

18 Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 4.0 today, would you give me the

19 same answers?

20     A    Yes.

21      MR. RIPPIE:  We offer into evidence Commonwealth Edison

22 Exhibit 1.0 corrected together with its attachments 1.01 through

23 1.05.  For the record, the exhibits were originally filed on the

24 11th of October, the corrected direct was filed on the 17th of

25 October, the rebuttal consisting of ComEd Exhibit 3 which was
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1 filed on the 17th of October, and ComEd Exhibit 4, the

2 surrebuttal which was filed on October 22 of this year.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objections?  Hearing none, ComEd Exhibit

4 No. 1.0 corrected, ComEd Exhibit 1.0 through 1.05, and

5 Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 3.0 and 4.0 will be admitted into

6 the record.

7      MR. RIPPIE:  I have nothing further for Ms. Brinkman, and

8 she is available for cross examination.

9      JUDGE DOLAN:   Are these the work papers that you filed,

10 are those going in too or just the testimony itself?

11      MR. RIPPIE:  Just the testimony.  I apologize for the fact

12 that your Honors were included on the work paper service E-mail.

13 We had an illness, and the person that filed it was

14 overinclusive.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Ms. Lusson, are you going to go first

16 or Staff?

17      MS. CARDONI:  Staff has no cross.

18      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.  Before I start, with respect to the

19 work papers, Ms. Brinkman's work papers, were any of the work

20 papers -- obviously they dealt with the table in Ms. Brinkman's

21 surrebuttal.  Were there additional work papers in that E-mail?

22 I don't recall.  I focused on the table work papers.  It might

23 save some time in my cross if we introduce the work papers

24 associated with the table in her surrebuttal testimony as part

25 of the record.
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1      MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honors and Ms. Lusson, I will ask the

2 witness to please correct me if I misspeak, but I don't believe

3 that I will, there were three documents in the work paper

4 distribution; one is a very short spreadsheet that produced the

5 graphic, if you will, that appears in the testimony.  The

6 calculations and analyses are in the other two work papers which

7 are full-blown versions of the revenue requirement model with

8 the different assumptions that I believe are reflected in

9 Columns B, as in boy, and C, as in Charlie, correct?

10      THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

11      MR. RIPPIE:  We have no objection.

12      MS. LUSSON:  That would save me a lot of time getting up

13 and down introducing each work paper as a cross exhibit, so if

14 the Company has no objection, then we can just move forward with

15 the questions and refer to it as a Com Ed exhibit?

16      MR. RIPPIE:  Why don't we call it a joint exhibit.

17      MS. LUSSON:  Sure.

18      MR. RIPPIE:  Joint Exhibits 1, 2, and 3 are work papers

19 that were numbered 1, 2, and 3, and we can provide it as a

20 late-filed copy or exhibit, and we will put it on E-Docket so

21 that those are available.

22      JUDGE DOLAN:  With no objection, we'll introduce Joint

23 Exhibits 1, 2, and 3 into the record.

24      MS. LUSSON:  All right.  Thank you, your Honor, and thank

25 you, counsel.
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1                      CROSS EXAMINATION

2 BY MS. LUSSON:

3     Q    Good afternoon.  It's like deja vu all over again.

4 Turning to your direct testimony at Line 119, it's correct,

5 isn't it, that you are the person who oversaw the changes that

6 were made to the formula rate tariff as filed in Docket 13-0386?

7     A    It was prepared under my direction.

8     Q    Is it correct that that tariff and the accompanying

9 revenue requirement schedules that were created associated with

10 that tariff was also a supplemental filing in the current

11 formula rate update docket, Docket 13-0318, and was imported

12 into that Docket as an amended petition, I believe, on May 30,

13 if you recall?

14     A    I don't know that I'll get the legal terminology

15 correct.  We did update the revenue requirement in the 13-0318

16 docket for the formula that was approved under the prior docket,

17 13-0386.

18     Q    Okay.  So the new tariff that was filed as a part of

19 13-0386, that entire tariff filing was the Company's

20 presentation for what it believed were the changes associated

21 with what's been commonly referred to as SB9 or Public Act

22 98-0015; is that correct?

23      MR. RIPPIE:  If you will permit me a objection, and it is

24 déjà vu all over again, just to be clear, do you mean just the

25 sheets that were tariff sheets?  You said it both ways in the
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1 question, or do you mean the entire Formula Rate?

2      MS. LUSSON:  The entire formulary file.

3 BY MS. LUSSON:

4     Q    Was intended to reflect the changes authorized by the

5 general assembly in Public Act 98-0015?

6     A    That's correct.

7     Q    And if you know, would you agree the Commission then

8 approved that tariff on June 5, 2013?

9     A    That's my understanding.

10     Q    First of all, would you agree prior to the passage of

11 SB9, the Commission had awarded the Company and Ameren, Illinois

12 Company in the original formula rate proceedings a

13 reconciliation interest rate based on the rate of short-term

14 debt?

15     A    I'm aware in ComEd's case that it awarded the

16 short-term debt.  I believe that is right of Ameren, but I can't

17 confirm that.

18     Q    It's correct that in the docket, the original formula

19 rate proceeding, the Company had proposed a rate of

20 reconciliation interest equal to the Company's weighted average

21 cost of capital?

22     A    Can you clarify what you mean by the original?

23     Q    Docket 11-0721?

24     A    That's correct.

25     Q    Would you agree that in the rehearing docket, 11-0721,
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1 the Commission entered an order stating that contrary to ComEd's

2 proposal for a reconciliation interest rate based on its

3 weighted average cost of capital, the appropriate interest rate

4 was a short-term debt interest rate in Docket 11-0721?

5     A    Generally, that's correct.  I don't know the language

6 specifically, but generally.

7     Q    Okay.  Showing you what I will mark as a cross exhibit.

8 It's a copy of a portion of the 11-0721 order.  I will mark it

9 as AG Cross Exhibit No. 1.

10          In AG Cross Exhibit No. 1, would you agree, is a copy

11 of the coverage page of the Commission's order on rehearing, as

12 well as the Commission's decision related to -- or would you

13 accept subject to check, this reflects the Commission's

14 conclusion related to which interest rate should be applied on a

15 reconciliation balance?

16     A    That's correct.

17     Q    If you could review it, and can you indicate wherein,

18 if at all, the Commission talks about the need to gross up the

19 short-term interest rate for income tax effects as a part of

20 that application of an interest rate to the reconciliation

21 amount?

22     A    It does not say that here, but I don't know that I

23 would gross up the short-term debt interest rate.

24     Q    It's my understanding Mr. Fruehe had addressed the

25 Company's purported rationale as to why it did not?
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1     A    That's correct.

2     Q    But you would agree the Commission did not discuss or

3 authorize the grossing up of the interest rate to be applied to

4 the reconciliation balance, would you agree, in that order?

5     A    Can you repeat the question?

6     Q    Would you agree that the Commission in selecting the

7 interest rate did not reference a need for or a directive to

8 gross up that interest rate on the reconciliation balance?

9     A    Not the interest rate as it was awarded in this order.

10     Q    And, if you recall, were you a participant in the

11 Docket 12-0321 case?

12     A    No.

13     Q    Did you participate at all in any of the rate schedule

14 preparations in that docket?

15     A    No.

16     Q    Are you unfamiliar with that order as a general

17 statement or --

18     A    Generally I'm aware of some of the things in the order.

19     Q    If you recall, is it your position that the Commission

20 authorized the Company in the 12-0321 order to gross up the

21 interest rate on the reconciliation balance for taxes?

22     A    No.  In that record order, I believe they ordered the

23 same interest rate that was ordered in the 11-0721 rehearing

24 order.

25     Q    Since the initiation of that docket or throughout
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1 Docket 13-0318, which is the Com Ed formula rate update docket,

2 have you had a chance to review whether Ameren Illinois Company

3 in its formula rate filing or in its SB9 compliance filing

4 grossed up the interest rate applied to the reconciliation

5 balance?

6     A    I have not had a chance to look at that formula

7 specifically.

8     Q    Is it your understanding that they did not gross it up,

9 if you know?

10     A    I'm not aware that they did.

11     Q    When you say, I'm not aware that they did, it's your

12 understanding that they did not?

13     A    It's my understanding that they did not.

14     Q    And if you could turn to your surrebuttal testimony,

15 Page 7, Line 139, there you discuss the reconciliation interest

16 rate.  You also state the formula recognizes, as with all other

17 costs, that there is an associated income tax liability related

18 to that interest that must also be recovered.  And again you

19 reference back the formula as complying with PA 98-0015; is that

20 your testimony?

21     A    Can you repeat the question?

22     Q    My question is, beginning at Line 140, you reference

23 the formula filed by ComEd in response to PA 98-0015?

24     A    I don't see it.  In surrebuttal?

25     Q    I'm sorry.  I'm looking at direct.  I said surrebuttal.
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1     A    So I don't see that.

2     Q    Line 140, Page 7, you state the formula recognizes, as

3 with all other costs, that there's an associated income tax

4 liability to that interest that must also be recovered, do you

5 see that?

6     A    Yes.

7     Q    When you say formula, you're talking about the formula

8 that was filed by ComEd on May 30; is that right?  And it's

9 incorporated into the formula rate update docket; is that right?

10     A    That's correct.

11     Q    Is it your opinion that the law required ComEd to do

12 that?  That is, file a formula that assumes an associated income

13 tax liability related to the interest rate that must be

14 recovered on the reconciliation balance?

15     A    It is my testimony that the law states that we should

16 be calculating the interest rate calculated at a WACC, so by

17 putting this associated income tax liability relating to the

18 interest in, that meets that provision.

19     Q    So it is your testimony then that the 98-0015 in the

20 amendment to the act requires the gross-up, is that your

21 opinion?

22     A    Based on the language around the interest rate, yes.

23     Q    Because you oversaw the formula rate filing on May 30;

24 is that right?

25     A    Correct.
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1      MR. RIPPIE:  Ms. Lusson, to be clear, you're asking her as

2 the rate-making person, right?

3      MS. LUSSON:  Correct.

4      MR. RIPPIE:  I assumed that, but I wanted to be clear.

5 BY MS. LUSSON:

6     Q    Ms. Brinkman, you are not a lawyer, right?

7     A    No.

8     Q    Okay.  If you turn to your surrebuttal testimony at

9 Page 10, beginning at Line 214 discussing Mr. Brosch's removal

10 of the gross-up you state, it appears that while arguing that

11 interest in overall costs of capital are different, Mr. Brosch

12 has ignored the statutory language directing that ComEd apply

13 the interest rate calculated to be equal to the WACC, the entire

14 WACC, including its taxable equity component.  Do you see that?

15     A    I do.

16     Q    So would you agree that Public Act 98-0015 in no place

17 refers to quote, the entire WACC including its taxable equity

18 component in the statutory language that you claim Mr. Brosch

19 ignored?  And if it's helpful, I have a copy of section --

20 Subsection D1 which is the change that 98-0015 authorized

21 relative to the interest rate.

22     A    My testimony is here it does not say that the statute

23 -- it's not a quote from the statute.  I quote the statute up

24 above starting at Line 202, and at 204 the statute says, with

25 interest calculated at a rate equal to the utilities weighted
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1 average cost.

2     Q    When you say Mr. Brosch ignored the statutory language,

3 you are not suggesting, are you, that statute says ComEd had to

4 apply the interest rate calculated to the WACC, the entire WACC,

5 and WACC is W-A-C-C, including its taxable equity component.

6 You are not suggesting that, that language is in the statute,

7 are you?

8     A    I'm not taking that as a quote from the statute.

9     Q    Okay.  Now, as I understand the Company's position, the

10 Company used reconciliation interest the same as it does for the

11 return on its entire rate base in terms of the need to gross up

12 for taxes; is that correct?

13     A    Can you repeat the question?

14     Q    As I understand the Company's position and your

15 position, you view that the reconciliation interest under or

16 over recovery is the same as the entire rate base in terms --

17 which is grossed up for taxes in a typical rate case, in terms

18 of the need to gross up for taxes; is that correct?

19     A    I would say it a little differently.  My position is

20 that the statute says the interest should be calculated at a

21 rate equal to the utilities weighted average cost of capital.

22 The calculation we have included on Schedule FRD 1 of the

23 formula mimics the calculation that happens in the rate base

24 return calculation.

25     Q    Is that a yes then, you are comparing the rate base
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1 gross-up of the entire rate base, it's your position that

2 operation that occurs when the Commission grosses up the entire

3 rate base should also apply to the reconciliation interest over

4 recovery or under recovery when the weighted average cost of

5 capital interest rate is applied?

6     A    I'm saying that the interest should be calculated at

7 the weighted average cost of capital.  The return on rate base

8 is calculated at the weighted average cost of capital with the

9 gross up for tax, and we have mimicked that calculation here.

10     Q    Is it your testimony then that that applies because

11 those balances are identical in any sort of way?  That is, the

12 entire rate base, as is typically done in a rate case for gross

13 up, versus the reconciliation over or under recovery?

14     A    I'm not inferring anything about the balances.  What

15 I'm saying is the statute says interest calculated at a rate

16 equal to the utilities weighted average cost of capital.  Rate

17 base happens to use that same calculation to calculate the

18 return, and that's how we've mimicked that calculation on

19 schedule FRD 1.

20     Q    Would you agree that the weighted average cost of

21 capital return on a rate base that is allowed in determining

22 formula rate revenue requirements, that is the gross up of the

23 entire rate base, reflects a blend of interest cost recovery and

24 an opportunity to earn an authorized level of net income equal

25 to the weighted cost of capital applied to rate base?



29

1      MR. RIPPIE:  Could I hear that again?  Can you repeat the

2 whole thing?

3 BY MS. LUSSON:

4     Q    Would you agree that the weighted average cost of

5 capital return on rate base that is allowed in determining

6 formula rate revenue requirements is not interest, but rather

7 reflects a blend of interest cost recovery and an opportunity to

8 earn an authorized level of net income equal to the weighted

9 cost of capital applied to rate base?

10     A    I'm sorry.  Can I have the last part one more time?

11 The opportunity --

12     Q    Reflects a blend of interest cost recovery and an

13 opportunity to earn an authorized level of net income equal to

14 the weighted cost of capital applied to rate base?

15     A    Yes.

16     Q    If you could turn now to Page 11?

17     A    Of my surrebuttal?

18     Q    Yes, please.  At Line 226 you state, ComEd does not

19 issue or maintain debt or separately finance or even separately

20 track the assets associated with the reconciliation balance.  Do

21 you see that?

22     A    I do.

23     Q    And you also indicate, its financed in exactly the same

24 way as the rate base generally and there's no way to separate

25 it.  Is that also your testimony?
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1     A    Yes.

2      MR. RIPPIE:  Ms. Reporter, can you just mark that spot for

3 my redirect?  I don't want you to spend a half an hour looking

4 for it.  Thank you.

5 BY MS. LUSSON:

6     Q    On Page 11 at 225, that same spot, is it your belief

7 then under the formula rate statute and the amendment to it,

8 PA 98-0015, the Commission needs to concern itself with separate

9 financing or separate tracking of assets associated with the

10 reconciliation balance?

11     A    Can you point me to where I say that.

12     Q    I just read a couple sentences that we talked about at

13 Lines 226 through 231.  My question is, is it your belief under

14 the formula rate statute and the amendment PA 98-0015, the

15 Commission needs to concern itself with separate financing or

16 separate tracking of assets associated with the reconciliation

17 balance?

18     A    What do you mean by the Commission should concern

19 itself or the Commission needs to concern itself with separate

20 assets?

21     Q    Well, is it your belief that the Commission should

22 investigate how in particular the Company finances its

23 reconciliation balance before it makes a decision on this issue

24 that we are talking about?

25     A    I think through the formula, it's shown that the
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1 reconciliation balance is financed with the weighted average

2 cost of capital with the capital structure.

3     Q    Is it your view that the Commission should determine

4 how exactly ComEd financed that balance?  In other words, this

5 kind of debt or equity sales or some other form?

6     A    I don't know if that's my opinion to say.  I think

7 that's the Commission's decision to make.

8     Q    At Line 236 you state, there is no specific series of

9 debt reflected in ComEd's rate formula that is specifically

10 financing the reconciliation balance.  The formula recognizes

11 that ComEd's capital structure is fungible and finances the

12 reconciliation balance as it finances any other cost incurred by

13 ComEd, do you see that?

14     A    I do.

15     Q    Again, when you say the formula recognizes, you're not

16 referring to any specific provision of the formula rate statute

17 or the amendment, are you?  Or is it rather your interpretation

18 of what must be implied by using WACC as the required interest

19 rate?

20     A    The formula we're using has been approved by the

21 Commission, so the formula itself as approved recognizes that

22 ComEd's capital structure is fungible and finances the

23 reconciliation balance as it finances any other cost incurred.

24     Q    When you say the formula recognizes, you're reflecting

25 that which was approved by the Commission on June 5, but not
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1 necessarily a provision of the statute that required that?

2     A    I guess I don't understand your question.  The formula

3 that was approved on June 5 was in response to the statute.

4     Q    And you've already stated, I think, that that was your

5 interpretation of what the statute required; is that right?

6     A    Correct.

7     Q    If you could turn to Line 243 of your surrebuttal, Page

8 12.  You state, finally, it would be wholly inconsistent for the

9 legislature to direct that ComEd recover interest based on a

10 WACC that blends both debt and equity, but to make it the same

11 time, the counter factual assumption that the WACC has attacked

12 characteristics of a 100-percent debt based rate, do you see

13 that?

14     A    I do.

15     Q    Was there any provision of the formula rate statute or

16 Public Act 98-0015 that says anything in your view about

17 blending debt and equity?

18     A    Again, I'm not a lawyer, but the statute says to

19 calculate the interest calculated at a WACC, and the WACC blends

20 both debt and equity.

21     Q    So that basis for that statement is again your

22 interpretation of Section Subsection D1 which applies the WACC

23 interest rate?

24     A    And my general understanding of what a WACC is.

25     Q    Okay.  Now, on Line 245 you refer to a counter factual
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1 assumption that the WACC has the tax characteristics of a

2 100-percent debt based rate.  Do you see that?

3     A    I do.

4     Q    Is it your understanding that the legislature made any

5 assumptions about tax characteristics when it specified in

6 Public Act 98-0015 that interest be applied to the

7 reconciliation over or under recovery amount?

8     A    I'm sorry, can you repeat the question?

9     Q    Is it your understanding that the legislature made any

10 assumption about tax characteristics when it specified in

11 PA 98-0015 that interest be applied to the reconciliation over

12 or under recovery amount?

13     A    I can't speculate on the assumptions that the

14 legislature made as a whole.  As I read calculate -- an interest

15 calculated at the WACC, the WACC blends both debt and equity,

16 and that equity has tax impacts related to it.

17     Q    So the reference to WACC is where the Company gets, in

18 your opinion, to gross up that amount?  Just the this year

19 reference to the calculation of WACC?

20     A    I think I said elsewhere in my testimony in looking at

21 the senate and house resolutions, the discussion -- and I'm at

22 Line 151 on Page 8.  The resolution states that it's intended to

23 be set at the utility's weighted average cost of capital

24 determined in accordance with the statute which represents the

25 reasonable cost and means of financing a utility's investments
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1 and operating cost so that the utility and customers are made

2 whole when charges or credits are necessary to reconcile to

3 actual prudent and reasonable investments and costs.

4     Q    Would you agree that testimony includes -- or that

5 language does not specifically address tax characteristics?

6 Would you agree?

7     A    No.

8     Q    Do you see the word, "tax" in that language?

9     A    I don't, but I see weighted average cost of capital

10 which represents the reasonable costs and means of financing the

11 utility's investments.

12     Q    Okay.  Would the same be true if I ask, would you agree

13 that Subsection D1 does not reference any recovery of financing

14 costs in connection with the reconciliation amounts?

15     A    Subsection D1 of the Act?

16     Q    Yes?

17     A    I would have to look at it.

18     Q    Okay.

19     A    What was the question?

20     Q    Would your answer be the same if I asked you would you

21 agree that Subsection D1 or even the house resolutions that you

22 referenced in your testimony don't reference any recovery of

23 financing costs in connection with the reconciliation amounts

24 specifically?

25     A    No.
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1     Q    There is specific language?  Can you show me where it

2 says that?

3     A    It says any over collection or under collection

4 indicated by such reconciliation shall be reflected as a credit

5 against or recovered as an additional charge to, respectively,

6 with interest calculated at a rate equal to the utility's

7 weighted average cost of capital.

8     Q    So that's the language that you are relying upon?

9     A    That is correct.

10     Q    And in terms of -- to the extent that you believe that

11 the gross-up is appropriate for the debt portion of financing

12 costs, is it that same language that you're relying upon to

13 include that?

14     A    I'm not sure what you mean by the gross-up related to

15 financing costs.

16     Q    Well, to the extent that you say, only the debt portion

17 of the financing costs will be tax deductible, I think that's in

18 response to Mr. Brosch's argument that to the extent there would

19 be interest or tax effects, that those would be tax deductible.

20 Do you recall that testimony of yours?

21     A    Can you point me to where I say that?

22     Q    Looking at Page 11 and 12 of your testimony.

23     A    Sorry.  Can you repeat the question?

24     Q    Would you agree that the plain language of Public Act

25 98-0015 or the formula rate statute itself does not reference a
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1 debt portion of financing costs when it specifies use of the

2 weighted average cost of capital, capital percentage is the

3 applicable interest rate?

4     A    My understanding is the statute just says the weighted

5 average cost of capital.

6     Q    Turning to Page 15 your testimony, Line 325 -- actually

7 starting at Line 323, when you say, regardless, I understand the

8 Act to say that ComEd should apply interest to the

9 reconciliation balance, not another calculated number, but the

10 reconciliation balance as defined by EIMA.  Do you see that?

11     A    I do.

12     Q    Looking at the copy of D1 that you've been handed, can

13 you direct me to where in the statute, if at all, it uses the

14 words reconciliation balance?

15     A    I don't have the full statute in front of me.  This is

16 just one piece of it.  Here it discusses any over collection or

17 under collection indicated by such reconciliation shall be

18 reflected as a credit against or recovered as an additional

19 charge to, respectively, with interest calculated at a rate

20 equal to the utility's weighted average cost of capital approved

21 by the Commission.

22     Q    Okay.

23     A    And there is another section of the statute that I

24 believe identifies how the reconciliation is calculated that's

25 not here.
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1     Q    To your knowledge, does it use the words, balance or

2 over collection or under collection?

3     A    Here it says over collection or under collection.

4     Q    Do you dispute that it is necessary to perform

5 calculations to determine the amounts of any over collection or

6 under collection as you use those terms at Line 321 where you

7 quote from the statute?

8     A    Can you repeat the question?

9     Q    Would you agree that it's necessary in order to

10 determine whether there's an over collection or an under

11 collection, as that phraseology is used in the statute, that it

12 is necessary to perform calculations to determine the amounts of

13 an over collection or under collection?

14     A    That calculation is the reconciliation that happens in

15 the formula.

16     Q    So you would agree that you have to make a calculation

17 to determine whether or not there's an over or under recovery?

18     A    Yes, but that calculation is defined in the statute.

19     Q    Is the point of your surrebuttal at Lines 319 through

20 328 that netting reconciliation related accumulated deferred

21 income tax amounts against the reconciliation over or under

22 recoveries is precluded by the terms of the formula rate statute

23 in its amendment, 98-0015?

24     A    Yes.

25     Q    Okay.  And that's based on your reading of Section
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1 16-108.5D1?

2     A    That's based on my reading of Section 16-108.5D1 and

3 then there's another section that is not in D1.  I don't recall

4 the section, but it defines what the reconciliation is.

5     Q    Can I ask that perhaps at the time of redirect that you

6 could reference that other section?  Is it your testimony that

7 that the other subsection precludes the computation of ADIT in

8 the reconciliation over or under recovery?  ADIT is A-D-I-T.

9           MR. RIPPIE:  Well, Ms. Lusson, this witness is giving

10 you her best understanding of why she reached the conclusions

11 she's reached.  She is not counsel to the Company, and she

12 cannot give you every legal argument that the Company has on the

13 subject, but I am happy to engage her in redirect as to why she

14 believes the reconciliation balance is calculated in the way

15 that it is?

16      MS. LUSSON:  Well, my question was, was there a specific

17 provision other than D1 that she referenced here?

18      MR. RIPPIE:  And she is giving you the best recollection

19 that she has.

20      MS. LUSSON:  Fair enough.

21 BY MS. LUSSON:

22     Q    I'm going to ask you some questions regarding your --

23 testimony regarding Mr. Efron's recommended collar calculation.

24 My questions will only be dealing with your surrebuttal

25 testimony.
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1          Now, in particular, your Table 1, which appears at Page

2 4, this is the first time this table has appeared in any version

3 of your testimony, correct?

4     A    This is the first time this table has appeared, but I

5 had a similar example in my direct testimony.

6     Q    Can you point me to that?

7     A    Exhibit No. 1.04.

8     Q    Is it your testimony that this is the identical table?

9     A    No.  Exhibit No. 1.04 shows the impact to the collar

10 calculation for Mr. Efron's proposal, and the new table just

11 carries that one step further to the revenue requirement.

12     Q    So this is the first time you carried that, as you say,

13 one step further to show, as I understand it, how replacing the

14 year-end rate base in the ROE collar with an average rate base

15 results in a similar revenue requirement impact as using average

16 rate base in the reconciliation revenue requirement, right?

17 This represents the first time you've taken it one step further

18 to show that, correct?

19     A    This is the first time I included a graphic, but I

20 discuss that concept in my rebuttal testimony.

21     Q    Okay.  But this is the first graphic representation?

22     A    Yes.

23     Q    Okay.  Let's begin at Line 64 where you discuss what

24 this table represents.  As I understand it, Column A represents

25 the current revenue requirement in Docket 13-0318, Column B
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1 shows the impacts of Mr. Efron's proposal on that revenue

2 department, and Column C shows the impacts to the revenue

3 requirement in A by replacing year-end rate base in both the

4 collar calculation and the reconciliation revenue requirement

5 which is what Public Act 9815 rejects, correct?

6     A    That's correct.

7     Q    And just to go back to my earlier questions, the new

8 addition here is Column C, is that right, as compared to the

9 previous table?

10     A    Again, graphically the table is new.  I have discussed

11 the concept in Column C in my rebuttal and further in my

12 surrebuttal.

13     Q    Okay.  Beginning at Line 68, you state that this table

14 shows dramatically how replacing the year-end rate base in the

15 ROE collar with an average rate base results in a similar

16 revenue requirement impact as using average rate base in the

17 reconciliation revenue requirement, a calculation and a result

18 expressly rejected by PA 98-0015.  Do you see that?

19     A    I do.

20     Q    So in your view, this table doesn't just establish your

21 point, but it establishes it dramatically; is that your

22 testimony?

23     A    Yes.

24     Q    What in particular do you mean by dramatically?

25     A    What I mean by dramatically is in rebuttal, I started
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1 to discuss this concept that by using an average rate base in

2 the collar calculation while year end is used throughout the

3 formula, that the collar, because it's second step in the

4 reconciliation, by using average rate base there, it drives

5 average rate base throughout the rest of the formula.

6          It's a mix match calculation, and Mr. Efron responded

7 to that saying that I was wrong, and I'm paraphrasing.  That's

8 not exactly what he said, but he said I was wrong.  And so I put

9 this table in to dramatically show that there is a similar

10 calculation.

11     Q    And by dramatically, should we assume that means in a

12 significant way, or is there any other way we should understand

13 that word?

14     A    I guess I could have used plainly as a synonym.

15     Q    Now, you've emphasized that your analysis uses average

16 rate base in the reconciliation revenue requirement, correct?

17     A    Correct.

18     Q    If you could please turn to your work papers for your

19 Table 1, which is now entered into the record as ComEd AG

20 Exhibit No. 1; is that correct?

21      MR. RIPPIE:  I think it was 1, 2, and 3 respectively for

22 the work papers.

23      JUDGE DOLAN:  Joint exhibits.

24      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.  Joint Exhibits 1, 2, and 3.

25 BY MS. LUSSON:
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1     Q    And what I've handed you is the excerpts from those

2 work papers, so it's not the complete set.  So if you could go

3 to the tab in the spreadsheet marked FRA 3, the return on equity

4 collar computation, and this is work paper 3?

5     A    Yes.

6     Q    If you look at Line 1, this is the rate base used in

7 the ROE collar calculation for purposes of your table; is that

8 correct?

9     A    Yes.

10     Q    The amount entered in there is $6.3 billion exactly; is

11 that correct?

12     A    Yes.

13     Q    As I understand it based on the work paper, there is no

14 source cited for this number, but rather it's a direct input

15 into this model described as an adjustment to 6.3 million for

16 this example scenario; is that correct?

17     A    That's correct.

18     Q    If you look at the work papers supporting the third

19 column in your Table 1, which is FRA 3 and FRA 1 Rec?

20     A    FRA 1 or FRA 1 Rec?

21     Q    FRA 1 Rec?

22     A    For the third column?

23     Q    Yes.  FRA 1 Rec shows a number of 6.389.262 for the

24 rate base -- hold on.  I might have the wrong work paper.  Let's

25 look at FRA 3 work paper which is ComEd work paper 2.  All
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1 right, that's the one we just looked at.  Okay.  Go to work

2 paper 3.  If you look at your work paper 2 and work paper 3,

3 work paper 3 being for FRA 3, and work paper 2 for FRA 3, that

4 also shows that $6.3 million amount, right?

5      MR. RIPPIE:  Just so the record is clear, you're asking her

6 to refer to FRA 3 as it exists in both work paper 2 and work

7 paper 3?

8      MS. LUSSON:  Right.

9      MR. RIPPIE:  Thank you.

10 BY MS. LUSSON:

11     Q    And it appears at Line 1.  If you look at FRA 1 Rec,

12 which is work paper 2 --

13      MS. LUSSON:  Can I request five minutes off the record?

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes.  We'll take a five-minute recess.

15                           (Whereupon, a recess was taken.)

16      JUDGE DOLAN:  Back on the record.

17 BY MS. LUSSON:

18     Q    One of the reasons I was having difficulty finding a

19 schedule is I was looking in your work papers for an actual

20 average rate base number.  Is it correct that, that does not

21 appear in your work papers?

22     A    That's correct.  The number we used was a hypothetical

23 number as we used in Exhibit No. 1.04.  We were trying to draw

24 an example of 1.04 through the revenue requirement.

25     Q    Were the other numbers in your work papers hypothetical
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1 numbers or just that particular number?

2     A    Just that particular number.

3     Q    Do you have before you Mr. Efron's direct testimony?

4     A    I do.

5     Q    Would you turn to his Exhibit 2.1, Page 1 of 2?

6     A    Yes.

7     Q    If you look at the first shaded box where it says

8 average DS, delivery service, rate base, 2012, would you agree

9 that, that number is not the same as the number you inserted

10 into your hypothetical?

11     A    I do.

12     Q    And would you agree that Mr. Efron's calculation there

13 represented the year-end 2012 rate base from ComEd's formula

14 rate schedules, as well as the year end 2011 rate base from

15 ComEd's formula schedules subject to check?

16     A    Subject to check, yes.

17     Q    I'm through with that.  If you had used a different

18 rate base number as opposed to the $6.3 million you used for

19 this example scenario, for example, the actual 2012 average rate

20 base that is reflected in Mr. Efron's Exhibit 2.1, is it

21 possible that the resulting comparison might have been less,

22 quote unquote to use your word, dramatic?

23     A    To the point of the table that I --

24     Q    I didn't ask --

25      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honor, I would ask that the witness be
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1 directed to answer the question.  It sounds like she is going to

2 tell me what the point of the table was.  My question was very

3 simple.

4      MR. RIPPIE:  All I would suggest is that she be able to

5 finish.  If the answer turns out to be nonresponsive, then I'm

6 sure you will object and move to strike, and if I agree with

7 you, I won't even argue with you, but she ought to be able to at

8 least finish what she's saying.

9      MS. LUSSON:  My question is quite simple, and I will be

10 happy to repeat it.  And Mr. Rippie has the opportunity to

11 redirect, but my question is, if she had used the different rate

12 base, for example, the actual 2012 average rate base, is it

13 possible that the resulting comparison might have been less,

14 quote un quote, dramatic?

15      THE WITNESS:  I think the comparison would have still been

16 plain.

17 BY MS. LUSSON:

18     Q    Would it have been less plain?

19     A    No.

20     Q    By using your 6.3 number, that comparison makes your

21 point that you're trying to make in your table more dramatic or

22 plain?

23     A    No.

24     Q    So are you saying the amounts would have been

25 identical?
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1     A    The actual change, the 11 million change may not have

2 been -- the change would have been different if I used a

3 different number.

4     Q    That was my question, because I think the word

5 "dramatic" is a reference to the comparison between Column B and

6 C, right?  That's what you're trying to tell us is dramatic; is

7 that right?

8     A    The dramatic is, the comparison in B and C is you come

9 up with a similar number.  So I'm not speaking to the size

10 necessarily, which I think is where you're going.  I'm speaking

11 to the fact that when you put an adjustment in to use an average

12 weight base in the reconciliation, you get a number.  When you

13 put an adjustment in using year-end rate base everywhere and

14 then use an average rate base in the column, you get a similar

15 number, that's what I mean by dramatic.

16     Q    Okay.  But you would agree that the calculation, the

17 $11 million amount would have been different and less, again, to

18 use your words, dramatic or plain, to make your point, if you

19 had used the actual average rate base?

20     A    I agree that the number would be different.  I can't

21 speak to what the number would be, if the size would be larger

22 or smaller.  I would have to do the math.

23     Q    So you have not done that calculation?

24     A    Using Mr. Efron's, no.

25     Q    If you can turn to Line 25 of schedule FRA 1 in your
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1 work paper 2.

2     A    Okay.

3     Q    Is it fair to say that according to ComEd's filing, it

4 earned a 9.36 percent return on equity for 2012?

5     A    That's correct.

6     Q    Is the 9.36 percent return on equity within the

7 statutorily allowed return on equity band indicated by Lines 27

8 and 28 or is it above the band?

9     A    It's above the band.

10     Q    Is it fair to say that Line 25 on that same work paper

11 shows that the adjustment to use 6.3 billion rate base, which is

12 the number I believe you inserted in your table, in the ROE

13 collar calculation increases the Company's calculated return on

14 equity by 19 basis points to 9.55 percent?

15     A    That's correct.

16     Q    So that amount is even higher than the maximum allowed

17 return on equity value, correct?

18     A    That's correct.

19     Q    If you can turn to schedule FRA 3 in work paper 2, and

20 looking at Line 12, do you see that amount, 149.3 million?

21     A    I do.

22     Q    So you see on Line 26 of the same schedule that the

23 calculated return on equity with the adjustment to 6.3 billion

24 rate base is 9.55 percent as we discussed previously on the

25 other work paper?
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1     A    Yes.

2     Q    And turn to Schedule FRA 1 in work paper 2, Line 35?

3     A    Yes.

4     Q    If you look at Line 35, do you see the ROE collar

5 adjustment is 16.0 million?

6     A    I do.

7     Q    Please turn to Schedule FRA 3 in work paper 3.

8     A    Okay.

9     Q    Do you see that the updated reconciliation amount on

10 Line 12 is 140.6 million?

11     A    I do.

12     Q    And that is about 9 million below the equivalent on

13 work paper 2?

14     A    I agree.

15     Q    You see on Line 26 of the same schedule that the

16 calculated ROE is now 9.37 percent?

17     A    That's correct.

18     Q    If you turn to Schedule FRA 1 in work paper 3, Line 35,

19 do you see that?

20     A    Yes.

21     Q    Do you see that the ROE collar adjustment is now 7.27

22 million?

23     A    Yes.

24     Q    Is that about 9 million lower than the equivalent

25 return on equity collar adjustment on Line 25 of Schedule FRA 1
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1 of work paper 2?

2     A    That's correct.

3     Q    Now, look at FRA 1 Rec, R-e-c, from work paper 2 in the

4 same schedule from FRA 1 Rec from work paper 3, and a similar

5 question I asked earlier about Columns B and C in your table,

6 would you agree that the only difference between work paper 2

7 and work paper 3 is that work paper 3 implements a slightly

8 lower rate base of 6.3 billion instead of 6.39 billion for the

9 reconciliation year revenue requirement calculation on FRA 1

10 Rec?

11     A    So to clarify, you're asking in work paper 1.02 the

12 rate base is 6.389, and in work paper 3, it's 6.3, so, yes, it

13 is less.

14     Q    Would you agree that that leads to a smaller revenue --

15      MR. RIPPIE:  Hold on.  Can you read that again, because the

16 witness asked for clarification.

17                        (Whereupon, the record was read.)

18      MR. RIPPIE:  I have a form objection.  The question was

19 asked twice.  The first time it had the word "only," and the

20 second time it didn't.  We're not sure which one the witness

21 answered.

22      MS. LUSSON:  I will ask the question again, if I could.

23 BY MS. LUSSON:

24     Q    Would you agree that the only difference between work

25 paper 2 and work paper 3 is that work paper 3 implements a
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1 slightly lower rate base of 6.3 billion instead of the 6.39

2 billion on work paper 2 for the reconciliation year revenue

3 requirement calculation on Schedule FRA 1 Rec?

4     A    It's not the only difference.

5     Q    What's the other difference?

6     A    The rest of the numbers change as a result of that

7 change in rate.

8     Q    My question is, is that the only input difference

9 between FRA 1 Rec work paper 2 and 3?

10     A    That's correct.

11     Q    Okay.  Just to clarify, is it the only input difference

12 between work paper 2 and work paper 3 for FRA 1 Rec?

13     A    It is not the only difference.

14     Q    No, input difference?

15     A    It is the input difference.

16     Q    The only input difference?

17     A    Yes.

18     Q    Okay.  And would you agree that this leads to a smaller

19 revenue requirement on Line 23 of FRA 1 Rec in work paper 3

20 versus the same schedule in work paper 2?

21     A    Yes.

22     Q    Would you agree that this input difference that we've

23 been talking about is driving the difference in the calculated

24 return on equity on Schedule FRA 3 of the two work papers?

25     A    Can you repeat the question, please?
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1     Q    Would you agree that this difference in input is

2 driving the difference in the calculated return on equity on

3 Schedule FRA 3 of the two work papers?

4     A    No.

5     Q    What do you disagree with?

6     A    In the example in work paper 2 --

7     Q    Of which schedule?

8     A    FRA 3.

9     Q    Okay.

10     A    I am changing the rate base used in the collar

11 calculation.  Every other number in this formula, as far as

12 input, is similar to the as filed numbers in Docket 13-0318 from

13 my rebuttal.

14          In work paper 3, I have changed the collar, so the rate

15 base used in FRA 3, the collar calculation, I have also changed

16 the rate based used in the reconciliation to show that when you

17 use average rate base in the collar and year end everywhere else

18 versus using average rate base in the reconciliation, you get a

19 similar adjustment.

20     Q    But would you agree that what we've just walked through

21 that you agreed with was the single change in the input?  Do you

22 remember that discussion back and forth?

23     A    I do.

24     Q    To the extent there's a difference in the calculated

25 ROE in Schedule FRA 3 of the two work papers, would you agree
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1 that the rate base amount that is selected is driving that

2 difference, the rate base amount on FRA 1 Rec, which I recall is

3 different than the rate base amount on FRA 3?

4     A    I'm sorry.  I am thoroughly confused by your question.

5     Q    We have established that your selection of a slightly

6 lower rate base of 6.3 billion instead of 6.39 billion which is

7 referenced in FRA 1 Rec is the only input difference in that

8 calculation?

9     A    In FRA 1 Rec, yes.

10     Q    Okay.  I think you've also agreed that this leads to a

11 smaller revenue requirement on Line 23 on FRA 1 Rec in work

12 paper 3 versus the same schedule in work paper 2?

13     A    I agree.

14     Q    Okay.  That difference flows through to Line 12 on FRA

15 Line 3 to which the --

16     A    What difference?

17     Q    The difference in applying the different inputs?

18     A    Not the difference between the two work papers, no.

19     Q    But the flow-thru, doesn't it affect the reconciliation

20 amount in FRA 3, Line 12?

21     A    The change to FRA 1 Rec does impact the reconciliation

22 amount if I change the rate base on the reconciliation.

23     Q    Would you agree that difference, that change in input,

24 affects the difference in the calculated return on equity on

25 Schedule FRA 3 of the two work papers?
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1     A    Yes.

2     Q    Go to Lines 25 through 28 of Schedule FRA 1.

3     A    Which work paper?

4     Q    Line 25 through 28.

5      MR. RIPPIE:  She asked which work paper.

6 BY MS. LUSSON:

7     Q    Oh, work paper 2 and work paper 3.  Would you agree if

8 ComEd were sufficiently within the statutory return on equity

9 collar bands as shown in Lines 25 through 28 of FRA 1 -- do you

10 see that?

11     A    Which work paper?

12     Q    Work paper 3?

13     A    And what was the question?

14     Q    I hadn't finished it.  Would you agree if ComEd were

15 sufficiently within the ROE collar bands as shown on Lines 25

16 through 28 of Schedule FRA 1 of the two work papers, that there

17 would be no difference in the ROE collar adjustment on Line 28

18 of the two work papers because the ROE collar adjustment would

19 be zero on both work papers?

20     A    Sorry.  Can I have the question one more time?

21     Q    Would you agree if ComEd felt their earnings or their

22 revenues fell within the statutory ROE collar bands as shown on

23 Lines 25 through 28 of Schedule FRA 1 of the two work papers, 2

24 and 3, there would be no difference in the ROE collar adjustment

25 shown on Line 28 of the two work papers because the ROE collar
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1 adjustment would be zero in both work papers?  In other words,

2 you would fall within the band?

3     Q    That depends on where you fall within the band?

4     Q    Sufficiently?

5     A    I'm not sure what you mean by sufficiently.

6     Q    If we assume ComEd, a hypothetical, had an 8.72 percent

7 ROE, so falling within the band, would you agree that there

8 would be no difference in the ROE collar adjustment on Line 28

9 of the two work papers because the collar adjustment would be

10 zero in both of those work papers?

11     A    If you fell at 8.72 in both work papers, yes, there

12 would be no collar adjustment.  However, if the adjustment that

13 is being proposed to use an average rate base in the ROE collar

14 pushes you out of that collar, then I can't say that you have --

15     Q    But if you're in the band at that 8.72 percent level?

16     A    If both situations put you at that 8.72 percent level.

17     Q    And haven't we established before that Line FRA 1 in

18 your work paper 2 shows the adjustment to use is 6.3 billion

19 rate base, and the ROE collar calculation increases the

20 Company's calculated ROE by 19 bases points to 9.55 percent?

21     A    That's correct.

22     Q    Which is even higher than the maximum allowed ROE?

23     A    That's correct.

24     Q    Is that within or outside the band?

25     A    Outside the band.
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1     Q    If we started the hypothetical at 8.72 return on equity

2 interest rate and it increased by 19 bases points, we would

3 still be within the band, correct?

4     A    Yes.

5     Q    And the collar adjustment would be zero?

6     A    In this hypothetical, yes.

7     Q    In that case, would the only difference between the

8 work papers be the difference in the reconciliation year revenue

9 requirement shown on Line 23 of Schedule FRA 1 Rec from the two

10 work papers, plus the associated interest on the reconciliation

11 bearings as calculated on FRA 4.

12     A    Sorry, can you repeat it?

13     Q    In that case, the case we've just established where

14 there is no difference in the ROE collar adjustment, would the

15 only difference between the two work papers be the difference in

16 the reconciliation year revenue requirement shown on Line 23 of

17 Schedule FRA 1 Rec in the two work papers, plus some associated

18 interest on the reconciliation variance as calculated on

19 Schedule FRA 4?

20     A    If you were within the band, I believe that's correct.

21     Q    That was a hypothetical, within the band.

22          And if no change were made to rate base on Schedule FRA

23 3, but average rate base was implemented on Line 12 of Schedule

24 FRA 1 Rec --

25     A    Sorry.  Can you do that one more time.
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1     Q    I didn't finish the question.  If no change were made

2 to rate base on Schedule FRA 3, but average rate base were

3 implemented on Line 12 of Schedule FRA 1 -- with me so far?

4     A    Line 12 of A1 Rec?

5     Q    Yes.  Would it be fair to say that reconciliation year

6 revenue requirement would drop while the return on equity collar

7 adjustment would drop by a similar amount?

8     A    I would have to do the math on that.

9     Q    Would you accept that subject to check?

10     A    Subject to check.  I can't do the math right now.

11     Q    Let's turn to your rebuttal testimony, Page 4, Line 70

12 through 77.  You state, AG witness, Efron, proposes to, quote,

13 replace the definition, end quote, of rate base used to

14 calculate the filing year and reconciliation year revenue

15 requirements which you discussed earlier on the previous page,

16 Lines 64 through 69.  Do you see that?

17     A    Sorry.  You are in my rebuttal testimony?

18     Q    Yes.

19      MR. RIPPIE:  That's actually my question to you.

20      THE WITNESS:  Oh, okay.  Sorry, can you repeat the

21 question?

22 BY MS. LUSSON:

23     Q    You reference -- you state that AG witness, Efron,

24 proposes to quote, replace the definition, end quote of rate

25 base used to calculate filing year and reconciliation year
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1 revenue requirements, which is referenced at Lines 64 through 69

2 of your testimony.  Do you see that?

3     A    I do.

4     Q    Is it your understanding Mr. Efron is proposing to

5 change the definition of rate base used to calculate the filing

6 year and the reconciliation year revenue requirement?

7     A    My testimony is that Mr. Efron's proposal effectively

8 does change that definition.

9     Q    But you would agree that Mr. Efron's proposal does not

10 specifically change the definition of rate base to calculate

11 filing year and reconciliation year revenue requirements?  And

12 you can you look at Exhibit 2.1.

13     A    So I think I stated in surrebuttal, he is not literally

14 changing that definition.

15     Q    That's my question, for purposes of those separate

16 calculations.  Those are different calculations, right, the

17 calculation of the reconciliation revenue requirement and what

18 rate base goes into that, that's a separate calculation, and

19 Mr. Efron is not adjusting that with his collar calculation.

20 Putting aside your view of the effect, he is not making a change

21 to that?

22     A    He's not making a literal change.  However those

23 calculations absolutely relate to the collar calculation.

24     Q    I'm not asking what it relates to.  I'm asking when you

25 calculate the rate base for the reconciliation amount, Mr. Efron
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1 hasn't recommended in his testimony that anything other than

2 year end to use, does he?

3     A    Not literally.

4     Q    Okay.  Looking at Line 224, Page 11 of your rebuttal,

5 you state, ComEd finances the reconciliation balance with its

6 approved capital structure.  Can you point where in the record

7 is the documentary support other than your assertion and written

8 testimony to support that claim?

9     A    Can you repeat the question, please?

10     Q    You state, ComEd finances the reconciliation balance

11 using its approved capital structure.  Did you provide any

12 documentary support in the record other than your assertion and

13 written testimony to support that claim?

14     A    I think that's inherent in the calculation of the

15 formula.  We are using the cost from the prior year and the

16 capital structure from the prior year.  That's inherent in the

17 formula calculation.

18     Q    So that's the basis for your statement?

19     A    That's correct.

20     Q    I want to briefly go back to the ADIT issue.  The

21 Company's position in the formula rate docket is that the

22 reconciliation under recovery is about $132 million; is that

23 right?

24     A    That's correct, for 2012.

25     Q    If the Company exactly recovered its revenue



59

1 requirement in 2012, the Company would have collected $132

2 million worth of additional revenues, correct?

3     A    Assuming no change to cost, that's correct.

4     Q    If ComEd collected $132 million in additional revenues,

5 would income taxes have been owed on those additional revenues?

6     A    That's correct.

7     Q    Would you agree since ComEd did not collect the $132

8 million in cash that it says it is owed because of the actual

9 revenue requirement in 2012, that it avoided paying income taxes

10 on this amount in tax?

11     A    We don't avoid paying taxes on that amount.

12     Q    You don't avoid?

13     A    No.

14     Q    Is it your position that it is deferred -- those income

15 tax amounts are deferred?  In other words, you will pay income

16 taxes on it when you collect it; is that your position?

17     A    That's correct.

18     Q    But in 2012, since it didn't collect -- ComEd did not

19 collect the $132 million, at least at that point it has not yet

20 paid any income taxes on it, has it, because they have not

21 collected it?

22     A    That's correct.

23     Q    When ComEd does collect the $132 million or whatever

24 the ICC approves is the amount to be the reconciliation under

25 recovery in this case, the Company will need to pay income taxes
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1 on that; isn't it true?

2     A    That's correct.

3     Q    And when revenues are temporarily forgone due to an

4 under recovery of the Company's revenue requirement, would you

5 agree that payment of taxes on those revenues are also

6 temporarily avoided or deferred, as you said?

7     A    Can you repeat the question?

8     Q    When revenues are temporarily forgone due to an under

9 recovery of the Company's revenue requirement, would you agree

10 that payment of the taxes on those revenues is also temporarily

11 avoided or deferred, to use your word?

12     A    That's correct.

13      MS. LUSSON:  I may be done, your Honor.  Let me double

14 check.  Yes, that's all the questions I have.  Thank you for

15 your patience.

16      JUDGE DOLAN:  Do you want to break at this time?

17      MR. RIPPIE:  Yes.  I doubt we will get done before we get

18 the evacuation drill.

19      JUDGE DOLAN:  Let's go off the record.

20                           (Whereupon, a recess was taken.)

21      JUDGE DOLAN:  Back on.  Mr. Rippie, you may proceed.

22                      REDIRECT EXAMINATION

23 BY MR. RIPPIE:

24     Q    Let's begin with ADIT.  Do you recall Ms. Lusson's

25 question about the $132 million in 2012 under recovery?
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1     A    I do.

2     Q    What does that $132 million under recovery represent to

3 ComEd?

4     A    It represents ComEd's cost of service.

5     Q    Okay.  And as a result of ComEd not recovering that

6 $132 million cost of service in 2012, what occurred?

7     A    ComEd had to finance that $132 million.

8     Q    And until what date did ComEd have to finance that

9 $132 million?

10     A    Until it recovers it.

11     Q    When under the revenue requirement, the rate formula,

12 does it get recovered?

13     A    Based on the 2012 reconciliation, it would be recovered

14 in 2014.

15     Q    Is there any aspect of the tax deferral that Ms. Lusson

16 discussed that reduces the amount of that $132 million financing

17 that ComEd had to undertake?

18     A    No.

19     Q    Let's take the reverse as a hypothetical and assume

20 that we over recovered by $132 million, are you okay with that

21 hypothetical?

22     A    Yes.

23     Q    What would be the implication for the refund paid to

24 customers at the end of the two-year period if the AG's theory

25 on ADIT were accepted?
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1     A    If we over recovered by $132 million and that be a

2 deferred tax on that $132 million, we would only return to rate

3 payers a portion of what we effectively borrowed.

4     Q    You would only pay interest on that portion that was

5 not multiplied by the tax rate; is that correct?

6     A    That's correct.

7     Q    Do you recall a series of questions wherein Ms. Lusson

8 was asking you about whether the legislature in either the

9 statute, PA 98-0015, or the two resolutions that preceded it

10 identified taxes as a particular cost?

11     A    I do.

12     Q    Did the general assembly identify a general plant as a

13 cost?

14     A    Not specifically.

15     Q    Did it identify wages and salaries as a cost?

16     A    Not specifically.

17     Q    Did it identify distribution plant as a cost?

18     A    Not specifically.

19     Q    Is there any doubt in your mind that all of those

20 things are included in complete cost recovery?

21     A    No.

22     Q    Is income tax any less a cost than general plant or

23 transformers or wages and salaries?

24     A    No.

25     Q    Let's talk about the discussion with respect to the two
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1 or three work papers that were used to produce Table 1 in your

2 surrebuttal testimony briefly.

3     A    Okay.

4     Q    If you recall at the end of Ms. Lusson's questioning,

5 she asked you about a hypothetical wherein the Company's

6 position landed in the middle of the band or the ROE collar, the

7 permitted band, but the only change was an adjustment to the

8 rate base, do you recall that question?

9     A    I do.

10     Q    Is that hypothetical mathematically consistent?  Is it

11 possible?

12     A    No.

13     Q    Why not?

14     A    Because as I understand the hypothetical, it assumes in

15 both cases you're at that middle of the band at the 8.72 but one

16 exchange rate base, so you can't possibly be at the same point

17 in the band under both scenarios.

18      MS. LUSSON:  Can I have the answer read back?

19                      (Whereupon, the record was read.)

20 BY MR. RIPPIE:

21     Q    Ms. Lusson also asked you questions about what would

22 have happened to your conclusion if you had used Mr. Efron's

23 average rate base number instead of carrying forward the rate

24 base that you used in your direct testimony exhibit.  Do you

25 recall that series of questions?
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1     A    I do.

2     Q    Were you able to investigate mathematically what

3 putting Mr. Efron's rate base number in would do to the model?

4     A    Yes.

5     Q    What does it do?

6     A    It increases the reduction to the revenue requirement,

7 but in both scenarios, again, it comes up with the same number,

8 so in the work papers that I have provided, I show a revenue

9 requirement reduction of $11 million.  By using Mr. Gorman's

10 average rate base number, that --

11     Q    Did you mean Mr. Efron?  You said Mr. Gorman.

12     A    Oh, sorry.  Mr. Efron's number, the reduction

13 increases.  However, under both scenarios, the number is the

14 same.

15     Q    Ms. Brinkman, does Mr. Brosch calculate an interest

16 rate for application to the reconciliation balance that is equal

17 to the Company's weighted average cost of capital?

18     A    No.

19     Q    Does Mr. Efron calculate an interest rate for

20 application to the reconciliation balance that is equal to the

21 Company's weighted average cost of capital?

22     A    No.

23     Q    And what is missing from what they do that leads you to

24 conclude that they don't make such a calculation?

25     A    The gross up for the impact of income taxes.
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1      MR. RIPPIE:  That's all I have.  Thank you.

2      JUDGE DOLAN:  Recross?

3                      RECROSS EXAMINATION

4 BY MS. LUSSON:

5     Q    You indicated in response to one of Mr. Rippie's

6 questions related to what is or is not in the formulate rate

7 statute that I think certain revenue-requirement elements such

8 as one of them was wages is not referenced to specifically in

9 the formula rate statute.  Do you recall that line of

10 questioning?

11     A    I do.

12     Q    Would you agree in recognition of accumulated deferred

13 income taxes, likewise, is not specifically referenced in the

14 formula rate statute, and yet the Commission regularly applies

15 accumulated deferred income taxes in its calculation of formula

16 rate revenue requirements on the rate base?

17     A    That's correct.

18     Q    I think in response to one of Mr. Rippie's questions,

19 you indicated the use of Mr. Efron's number, the calculation you

20 conducted during the break, I think you indicated increases the

21 reduction to the reconciliation, and did you say over recovery?

22 Is that what you were saying?

23     A    The effect of using Mr. Efron's average rate base

24 reduces the total revenue requirement more than the number

25 values.
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1     Q    Okay.  Finally, in response to one of Mr. Rippie's

2 questions when he asked you what was missing from Mr. Brosch's

3 calculation of the application of interest to the reconciliation

4 under recovery -- do you recall that question?

5     A    I do.

6     Q    And I think you indicated the grossing up for insuring

7 taxes; is that right?

8     A    That's correct.

9     Q    In fact, the Company did not gross up, I think you

10 indicated earlier, for income taxes the reconciliation balance

11 when applying the interest rate in previous formula rate

12 dockets, did it not?

13     A    It did not gross up in previous dockets.  However, as

14 Mr. Fruehe testified, it was a no show.

15      MS. LUSSON:  No further questions.

16      MR. RIPPIE:  No redirect.  Your Honor, the Company's other

17 witness, Mr. Fruehe, there was no cross examination indicated

18 for Mr. Fruehe.  His direct testimony, Com Ed Exhibit 2.0, has

19 been verified, and I believe the verification has been filed on

20 E-Docket, and we offer Com Ed Exhibit 2 into evidence as well.

21      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objection?

22      MS. LUSSON:  No.

23      JUDGE DOLAN:  ComEd Exhibit 2.0 is admitted along with the

24 affidavit.

25      MR. RIPPIE:  Yes, I apologize.  I would also offer the
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1 verification Page.  And finally ComEd has circulated a document

2 marked ComEd Cross Exhibit 5 which is a collection of data

3 responses from the Attorney General's Office.  The Attorney

4 General's Office and counsel for ComEd have agreed that those

5 data requests may be submitted into evidence on the basis that

6 they are the answers that Mr. Brosch would have given had he

7 appeared for cross examination and had been asked those same

8 questions.  In response to that stipulation, we agreed to waive

9 cross of Mr. Brosch.

10      JUDGE DOLAN:  No objection?

11      MS. LUSSON:  No.

12      JUDGE DOLAN:  ComEd Cross Exhibit No. 5 will be admitted

13 into the record.

14      MR. RIPPIE:  And I want to make sure I have this right, but

15 it's my understanding that we have a standing agreement with the

16 Attorney General's Office that in the event the motion to compel

17 is granted and an answer is given to data request to 2.03, that

18 that would also be admitted into evidence.  Had an answer been

19 given, it would have been included in Group exhibit 5.  The

20 question is simply would the question have been objectionable or

21 not, and that's the issue your Honors will be deciding on the

22 motion to compel.

23      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Staff, no more exhibits?

24      MS. CARDONI:  No.

25      MS. LUSSON:  At this point I want to ask that we also move
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1 in the ComEd AG Joint Exhibits which was Ms. Brinkman's work

2 papers associated with her testimony.

3      MR. RIPPIE:  1, 2, and 3?

4      JUDGE DOLAN:   Yes, and I admitted those.

5      MS. LUSSON:  I wanted to move, I understand at your

6 pleasure, but AG Cross Exhibit 1, which was the cover page and

7 three pages of the discussion of Commission's conclusion on the

8 calculation of the reconciliation interest rate.

9      MR. RIPPIE:  It's an order of the Commission, so it's not

10 necessary, but it's not prejudicial.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  We will admit it.  AG Cross Exhibit 1

12 is admitted into the record.  Do we have Efron and Brosch's

13 testimony?

14      MR. O'BRIEN:  Yes, your Honor, the People would move the

15 following exhibits into the record, AG Exhibit No. 1.0R, the

16 reversed direct testimony of Michael Brosch filed on E-Docket

17 October 22, 2013, AG Exhibit No. 1.1 and 1.2 which were

18 attachments to Mr. Brosch's testimony filed on E-Docket on

19 October 11, 2013.

20          AG Exhibit No. 1.4C, which was filed on E-Docket on

21 October 22, 2013, and that is an attachment to Mr. Brosch's

22 testimony, AG Exhibit No. 1.5 and 1.6 which are also attachments

23 to Mr. Brosch's testimony which were filed on E-Docket on

24 October 11, 2013;.

25          AG Exhibit No. 1.7C, which is the corrected version of
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1 an attachment to Mr. Brosch's testimony filed on October 22,

2 2013, and AG Exhibits 1.8. 1.9, and 1.10 all filed on E-Docket

3 on October 11, 2013.  AG Exhibit 2.0R, which is the revised

4 direct testimony of David J. Efron filed on E-Docket on

5 October 22, 2013, AG Exhibits 2.1 and 2.3 which were filed on

6 E-Docket on October 11, 2013, and AG Exhibit 2.2C, which is the

7 directed attachment to Mr. Efron's testimony filed on

8 October 22, 2013.

9          Next is AG Exhibit 3.0, which is the rebuttal testimony

10 of Mr. Brosch filed on E-Docket on October 17, 2013, along with

11 his attachments and schedules which are AG Exhibits 3.1, 3.2,

12 and 3.3 also filed on E-Docket on October 17, 2013, the rebuttal

13 testimony of David Efron, AG Exhibit 4.0 filed on E-Docket

14 October 17, 2013.

15          And AG Exhibit 5.0, the surrebuttal testimony of

16 Mr. Brosch, AG Exhibit 6.0, surrebuttal testimony of Mr. Efron

17 both filed on October 22, 2013, along with the verification of

18 Mr. Brosch, AG Exhibit 7.0, filed on E-Docket today, and AG

19 Exhibit 8.0 which is Mr. Efron's verification filed on E-Docket

20 today.

21      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objection?

22      MR. RIPPIE:  It's not strictly an objection.  There were, I

23 believe, in two exhibits data request responses from 0318 which

24 were supplemented in this dockets but because of the accelerated

25 schedule, they were scheduled on the same day that Mr. Brosch --
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1 the due date was of the data request was the same date filed

2 that Mr. Brosch filed his testimony, so he attached the

3 unsupplemented version from 0318.  The Company does not object

4 to that, provided the supplemented versions are also put in the

5 record.  We think it's unfair when they are actually

6 supplemented in the docket only with the upsupplemented version

7 in since the supplements don't detract or remove the original

8 ones, they supplement them.  We have no problem with the

9 unsupplemented ones being admitted.

10          If the AG wants to move these in, I have no objection

11 provided the Company is allowed to offer into evidence the

12 supplements or, alternatively, I have no objection to the AG

13 offering the supplements as well, but I don't think it's

14 appropriate to put only the unsupplemented version in.

15      MS. LUSSON:  I would note for the record that in the

16 witness' responsive testimony, I don't think there was any issue

17 taken by the Company or its witness with those attachments.  I

18 will leave it to your Honors' discretion.  If the Company wants

19 to move that in, I suppose I have no objection.  I guess I don't

20 feel the need to supplement Mr. Brosch's data request responses

21 because it's my understanding those responses are still true and

22 correct.

23      MR. RIPPIE:  So then, your Honors, let me make that motion.

24 I will withdraw my objection to the admission to those exhibits

25 on the condition that ComEd, with the rules of completeness,
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1 offer a late-filed exhibit labeled ComEd Exhibit 6.0, the

2 supplemented version of those same data requests.

3      MS. LUSSON:  No objection.

4      JUDGE DOLAN:  Just to verify, is there a 1.3?

5      MR. O'BRIEN:  1.3 was stricken.

6      JUDGE DOLAN:   Subject to that, we will admit in AG Exhibit

7 No. 1.0R, 1.1, 1.2, 1.4C, 1.5, 1.6, 1.7C, 1.8, 1.9, and 1.10;

8 20R, 2.1, 2.2C, 2.3, 3.0, 3.1, 3.2., 3.3, 3.4, 4.0, 5.0, 6.0,

9 7.0, and 8.0, the AG exhibit that ComEd is given leave to file

10 their supplement to.

11      MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you.  If I could clarify for the

12 record, when I mentioned 1.3 was stricken, the People withdrew

13 AG 1.3.

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

15      MS. HICKS:  I would like to move into the record the

16 testimony of Michael P. Gorman filed on behalf of the Illinois

17 Industrial Energy Consumer and the City of Chicago Utility

18 Board, that's IIEC City CUB Exhibit No. 1.0, the direct

19 testimony of Mr. Gorman, along with attachment, 1.1 and 1.2

20 filed on E-Docket October 11, 2013.

21          IIEC City CUB Exhibit 2.0, the rebuttal testimony of

22 Mr. Gorman filed on E-Docket on October 22, 2013, and IIEC City

23 CUB Exhibit 3.0, the affidavit of Mr. David Gorman filed on

24 October 24, 2013.

25      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objection?
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1      MR. RIPPIE:  And I have had an off-the-record discussion

2 with counsel for CUB, and your Honor, there are limited portions

3 of Exhibit No. 1.2 that we believe are beyond the scope of this

4 proceeding.  We would propose, your Honor, in view of the

5 accelerated nature of this docket, that we attempt to resolve

6 that issue with the city and CUB and IIEC, and in the event we

7 cannot resolve that in short order, we will file a written

8 motion to strike those portions, Lines 18 through 59 of Exhibit

9 No. 1.2, if that procedure is acceptable.  Other than that, we

10 have no objection.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  IIEC City CUB Exhibit 1.01. 1.2,

12 2.0, and 3.0 will be admitted, and 1.2 is subject to the

13 objection.

14      MS. HICKS:  We will let your Honors know how we will move

15 forward probably tomorrow.

16      JUDGE DOLAN:  You said the late exhibit was 8.0?

17      MR. RIPPIE:  6.0.

18      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  We already set the rest of the

19 schedule, right?  I don't have it with me.  There is just one

20 question that we feel the parties may have to address in this

21 situation.  If we decide that the WACC should not be grossed up,

22 how would any changes made to the formula rate in 1303 and 6 be

23 reflected going forward in reconciliation in the schedule?

24      MR. RIPPIE:  Would your Honors would like that addressed in

25 the briefs?
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1      JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes.  I believe ComEd may have already

2 addressed it, but I don't think all the parties have.

3      MR. RIPPIE:  I believe Mr. Efron did as well, and I think

4 we agreed but --

5      JUDGE DOLAN:  I think you're right, but maybe Staff has not

6 responded to it.  We wanted to see if everyone is in agreement

7 as to going forward.  Anything else before the Commission?

8 Hearing nothing, it will be entered and continued generally in

9 this matter.

10                      (Whereupon, were all proceedings

11                       had in said cause on said date

12                       and time.)

13
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25
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1     STATE OF ILLINOIS    )
                         )  SS.

2     COUNTY OF COOK       )

3

4          Renee T. Apuzzo, being first duly sworn, on oath says

5 that she is a Certified Shorthand Reporter doing business in the

6 City of Chicago, County of Cook and the State of Illinois;

7          That she reported in shorthand the proceedings had at

8 the foregoing hearing;

9          And that the foregoing is a true and correct transcript

10 of her shorthand notes so taken as aforesaid and contains all

11 the proceedings had at the said hearing.

12

13

14

15

16

17                           ________________________________
                          RENEE T. APUZZO, CSR

18
CSR No. 084-004274

19

20 SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO
before me this______day of

21 _______________, A.D., 2013.

22

23
_______________________________

24         NOTARY PUBLIC

25


